Academic Senate Minutes 

September 18, 2013

Voting Members Present:  Belu, Bordinaro, Dales, Eagle, Erbe, Esposito, Etcheto, Ferris, Gould, Heinze-Balcazar, Herbert, Hirohama, Jacobs, Jones, Kaplan, Krochalk, Kulikov, Lopez-Morin, Manalo, McGlynn, Monty, Moore, Navarrete, Niederman, Oesterheld, Parker, Peyton, Pitts, Rodriguez, Tang, Thomas, and Victor. 

Voting Members Absent: Barab, Blackaller, Chai, Ernst, Fitzsimmons, Furtado, Ganezer, Heinze-Balcazar, Holguin, Leonard, Pinto, Pitchon, Fawver, Hagan, and Kalayjian.
Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members Present:  Bersi, Borrego, Bragg, Furusa, Hay, Joshi, Maki, Parham, Poltorak, Reichard, Wen, and Zitelli.
Non –Voting Ex-Officio Members Not Present:  Chlebicki, Manriquez, and Rodriguez.
2013-2014 Academic Senate Executive Committee:  Jerry Moore, Chair,  Caroline Bordinaro, Vice Chair; Matt Jones, Parliamentarian; Kate Esposito, EPC Chair; Clare Weber, FPC Chair; Kate Fawver and Pat Kalayjian, Statewide Senators.  

Recorded and Edited by MLB and the Executive Committee

Meeting Called to Order



2:30 p.m.

Approval of Agenda




MSP/With Amendment

Approval of Minutes




MSP

Chair’s Report-Jerry Moore-Chair Moore reported that on October 4 th there is a student experience research conference and you all have received emails about this event.  There is a luncheon for this and so they need an RSVP.  On September 27, there is another email that has gone out about the Office of Undergraduate Research and Creative Activities a meeting that is going to be held on September 27 between 12 and 1 in the Faculty Development Center.  On October 9th the president is hosting a reception for the Academic Senate and it is from 5:00 p.m. until the police take us away(.  
Moore reported that at our next senate meeting on October 2nd we want to have a discussion about what departments wish to do in terms of the revision of the posthumous degree policy.  We have sent out a request to all senators about this issue so they can come prepared and discuss what your department wishes to do.  Moore said that he also sent out an email to senators about the review of part time lecturers.  Moore urged the senate to please have a conversation with members of their departments about the memo he sent out regarding this.  Vice President Rene Castro will be slotted to talk about this issue on the floor of the senate.  
Senator Gould made a comment about the chair’s report from the last senate meeting.  He agreed with Chair Moore that shared governance was important and that we often have not had shared governance.  He was pleased to see the number of Adminnstrators that participate and show up to our senate meetings.  
Provost’s Report-Gary Reichard-Provost Reichard it was his pleasure to meet last Monday with 4 or 5 faculty members who brought forth the suggestion for establishment of the center for undergraduate research.  A number of the issues were raised.  Reichard said that the Office of Academic Affairs stands ready to fund and support this program as early as we can get it running.  He said that it would have been nice to do it immediately but there are a number of issues for faculty to resolve before a structure is put in place.  There is a budget that has been proposed in rough outline that needs to be talked about in greater detail.  That is the reason we want to have a pre-meeting to put together the implementation team.  It will be very important to have a program that meets the needs and pedagogical styles of all the colleges. We want to invite as many faculty as can come and from this we will generate an implementation team.  The Provost asked Senator McGlynn if he had anything to say.  McGlynn said that we want to make sure that resources are distributed equitably.  We need to talk about what faculty mentorship looks like.  McGlynn encouraged all faculty from each college to attend and said that if you cannot attend to drop him a line and he will give you the information. 
Reichard said that the University Honors Program is going to be reviewed and reestablished through Academic Affairs.  Kaye Bragg has been gathering information and consulted with the last program director, Sheela Pawar, and the last program review document was 2007.  We have consulted with members of the CSU Honors Council.  We have consulted with the president’s office to discuss the activities of the presidential scholars.  We will be coming to the Senate Exec Committee to talk about the best way to proceed forward.  In the meantime the Honors Program website and the catalogue have are being revised to describe accurately what the opportunities are currently.
The membership of the Provost’s Search Committee is now complete.  The members are Marie Palladini from CBAPP; John Wilkins from CNBS; Vivian Price from CAH; Kathy Chai from CHHSN; Thomas Philo from the Library; Kamal Hamden from COE.  Rod Hay from CNBS; Sue Borrego from Enrollment Management; Chris Manriquez from IT.  The first meeting will be around the first of October.
Second Reading Item:  EPC 13-08 ASCSUDH Guidelines for Campus Implementation of title 5 40508” The Bachelor’s Degree:  total Units” Senator Oesterheld introduced the resolution to the senate.  There was a discussion.  Senator Gould had reservations about some of the language in #1.  Gould was concerned about UCC not vetting it, and said that the language was very strong.  Gould said that he was not in favor and did not accept 1b and 1c Gould believed that 1a has merit.  Senator Monty said that we need this policy.  He said that UCC/GE by its charge does not make policy but the Academic Senate does.  Senator McGlynn, Dean Furusa mentioned that the GE package should be reviewed.  Maki said that the resolution needs to be approved and sent to AA by the end of the calendar year.  Maki said that units must be at 120 or we are granting and exception.  Gould said that if we don’t take care of the 120 unit issue the chancellor’s office will.  Monty said that the Chancellors office isn’t saying anything on this matter.  It is faculty who will be reviewing the petitions for exception and it isn’t like an arbitrary decision will be made by Chancellor White. If we look at the actual policy it might work in favor of faculty rather than in opposition.  There was more discussion and 2 amendments  were passed by the senate.  The first was under 1a  we added “no program waivers” and under 3 the new paragraph read “While decisions of the General Education Committee and University Curriculum Committee and their subcommittees are norm ally final, under extraordinary circumstances they may be referred by the Academic Senate to the Educational Policy Committee for adjudication.
 The chairpersons of the 120+ programs shall be the only authorities who may bring appeals regarding the decisions in question to the Educational Policy Committee.” There was a vote to pass the resolution.  MSP 23 to 4.
First Reading Item FPC 13-09-Procedures for Hiring Full –Time Academic Administrator III and IV Positions:  FPC Chair Clare Weber introduced the resolution to the senate.  Weber said that the intent of this resolution is that there is sufficient faculty on these kinds of search committees.  There were some revisions that Weber will make. The resolution will be revised and brought back for a final vote at the next senate meeting.  
Reports

Internationalization of Campus-Jan Gasco

In March, 2013, President Hagan charged a Task Force, made up of faculty from all colleges, staff, and administrators*, to pursue an initiative to internationalize our campus.  Since then, the Task Force leadership (K. Boyum, J. Gasco, A.Joshi, and S. Daniels) has begun to work with the American Council on Education (ACE) "Internationalization Laboratory," and the Task Force is about to begin a process that will assess current campus activities related to internationalization and develop recommendations to advance the initiative.  

What is Internationalization?  

Comprehensive internationalization is a strategic, coordinated process that integrates programs, initiatives, and policies designed to foster global learning and to ensure that institutions of higher education are more globally oriented and internationally connected.  Internationalization incorporates global perspectives into teaching, learning, and research, it promotes international and intercultural competence among students, faculty, and staff, and it establishes relationships and collaborations with people and institutions abroad.

Why should we internationalize our campus?

Colleges and universities must prepare students to live in a globalized world so they can compete economically, operate effectively in other cultures and settings, use knowledge to improve their own lives and their communities, and better comprehend the realities of the contemporary world to become responsible world citizens.  To live and work in societies that increasingly operate across international borders, graduates must possess intercultural skills and competencies, and institutions of higher education must help students achieve these outcomes.  Moreover, the development of programs in global learning that help students explore cultures, life experiences and worldviews different from their own has been identified as a high impact educational practice that promotes student success.  Internationalization has become a high priority at institutions of higher education across the country, and its implementation will ensure that DH students are also given the opportunity to acquire the skills needed for success in the global community.

What steps will we need to take to internationalize our campus?

Typically the process of internationalization on other campuses has followed certain steps.  

· Map/inventory existing programs, courses, and structures related to internationalization as well as faculty and staff experiences, expertise, interests, and attitudes

· Assess institutional structures, personnel, policies, practices, and resources, and recommend changes, as needed, to improve infrastructure for internationalization

· Develop mission/vision statement and identify general goals/outcomes for internationalization

· Develop a strategic plan that includes outcomes, assessment, and timetable

What are some of the specific ways that we can internationalize our campus?

· Internationalize the curriculum
· Promote and develop study abroad, particularly new faculty-led study abroad programs (which might include service learning programs)

· Develop recruitment and outreach to international students

· Develop co-curricular activities that promote internationalization

· Promote Faculty and Staff professional development as it relates to internationalization

· Develop and promote partnerships and exchanges with international institutions

· Develop and promote partnerships with community groups, businesses

*Task Force members: A. Joshi, C. Manriquz, C. Johnson, G. Hirsch, G. Bevli, H. Salhi, I. Heinze-Balcazar, J. Hill, J. Gasco, J. Katzenstein, J. Zitelli, J. Wen, J-S. Park, K. Bragg, K. Boyum, K. Trimble, S. Kim, S. Daniels, T. Peralta, T. Norman. , R. Wangui, M. Maki, M. Furusa, E. Jewell

Risk Management-Gary Singer: Gary Singer, Emergency Management and Preparedness Coordinator gave a report to the senate.  Singer told the senate about his website that has information about different types of emergency situations and what to do.  The website address is:  http://www.csudh.edu/dhpd/ep/.  There was discussion about safe rooms in the Library that have been designated.  
Notices and reminders will be given via multiple channels at different occasions leading up to 10/17/13 the day of the Great American Shake Out. 
 On October 17th, at 10:17 a.m., a message will be broadcasted throughout the campus advising the campus community to “Drop, Cover, and Hold On”
All buildings will briefly evacuate to a pre-determined evacuation area.

All Floor Wardens will wear orange vests to help the campus community identify them.

An “all-clear” will be given to signify that it is safe to re-enter your building.  Vice Chair Bordinaro asked what to do if students refuse to comply with building evacuation.  Singer replied not to force them, to count them as casualties.  Feel free to share your experiences..  Weber asked if the phones in the classrooms are working and Singer said that they are working but will be checking them as well. 
Vice Chair Report-Caroline Bordinaro-Vice Chair Bordinaro reported that currently there are 77 resolutions passed and she ranked them in order of urgency.  She asked that senators please contact her if they remember any important resolutions that may be dormant.
Parliamentarian-Matt Jones-Parliamentarian Jones confirmed the following individuals for the following committees.
1. USLOAC, 1 rep from each college; nominees: Myron Sheu, CBAPP; Denise Williams, CAH; Jianchao Han, CNBS; Terry Peralta, CHHSN; Veronica D'Aquino, LIB;

2. Student Grade Appeals Committee: 2 from each college; CAH: Ivonne-Heinze-Balcazar, MLG, Miguel Dominguez, MLG; CHHSN: Gay Goss, Michael Laurent;

3. Search Committee for AVP Diversity & Equity; 2 total, from different colleges; Ivonne Heinze-Balcazar, MLG, CAH
EPC Report-Kate Esposito-No Report
FPC Report-Clare Weber-No Report
CFA Report-Jose Prado- Prado said that the CFA is proposing a membership drive and they are recruiting lecturers.  The CFA will be approaching faculty in different departments to be the person who can channel information from the CFA to their department members.  The contract expires in June of 2014.  There will be a bargaining survey coming soon.  On Thursday the CFA will hold a meeting to discuss important workplace information and lecturer nuts and bolts.  
UCC Report-Cathy Jacobs-March through May 2013
Much of the activity of UCC in the spring was devoted to going over and approving changes of mode in instruction for many classes, and to program modifications, both to conform to the 120 unit cap and in response to other contingencies. 

The following existing classes were approved for a change in mode of instruction:
 
LAW 340- Online


POL 101- Hybrid


POL 310- Hybrid


POL 312- Hybrid


POL 314- Hybrid


COM 100-Online


IDS 300-Online-Introduction to Interdisciplinary Studies


IDS 336-Online-Perspectives in Civilization: Inventing America’s Past

IDS 350-Online-Interdisciplinary Topics in Science, Technology, and Environment: Epidemics

We also approved several new courses:


AFS 205 Introduction to Hip Hop (Approved by GE)


ACC 340 Accounting Information Systems

COM 435 Media Psychology (approved as an online course); this course had previously been taught as a special topics course.

OTR 410 Intro to the Scope of Practice and Conceptual Foundations of Occupational Therapy 

CTC 305 Introductions to Game and Mobile Programming

FIN 200 Personal Finance for Non-finance Majors (approved as GE offering by GE committee)

SOC 500 Professional Development

POL 331 International Terrorism

Some existing courses were modified:

OTR 557 Occupation-Based Assessment III-Adults (to bring curriculum into line with accreditation requirements)

MGT 418 Change in name from Seminar in Comparative Management Systems to International Management.

ECO 210 Microeconomics – approved to count for GE area D1 (approved by GE) 

ECO 211 Macroeconomics – approved to count for GE area D1 (approved by GE)

To prepare for Cal State Online, a number of new concentrations were approved for CBAPP:

MBA – Entrepreneurship

FIN 585 Entrepreneurial Finance

MGT 580 Entrepreneurship in New and Existing Organizations
MKT 581 Urban Entrepreneurship Marketing

MGT 585 Entrepreneurial Leadership

MBA- Global Logistics & Supply Chain Mgt 


OMG 580 (modified course) Global Logistics Management

(other courses in this concentration had been approved in an earlier meeting, covered in the previous UCC report)

MBA- Microenterprises & Small Business 

BUS 585 Seminars in Entrepreneurship and Small Business Development

FIN 580 Seminars in Small Business Management

MGT 582 Small Business Management

MPA- Criminal Justice Policy & Administration


CJA 563  Administrative Law, Policy, and Analysis

CJA 565 Issues in Police Administration and Ethics 

CJA 566 Issues in Homeland Security and Terrorism

MPA- Healthcare Policy & Administration

PUB 570 Administration of Health Care Policy

PUB 572 Legal Issues in Health Care Administration

PUB 574 Health Care Financial Management

MBA- Sports and Entertainment Mgt (courses for this concentration previously approved)


MBA- Hospitality Administration (courses for this concentration previously approved)

Some existing programs were modified:

BS in Business, Management Concentration was modified to reduce the required course units by 3, increase the approved elective offerings, and increase the number of elective units by 3.

The Art department submitted a major restructuring of their major aimed at making the program more coherent and competitive.  It was a well-thought-out and well done proposal.

The following were modified:  BA- Art: Core; BA- Art: Design Option; BA- Art: Art History Option; BA- Art: Studio Art Option; Design Minor; Digital Graphics Minor; Design Certificate; Digital Graphics Certificate.  Many courses were modified, and one new course, ART 443 Web Design II, was proposed.  The modified courses were approved to be taught in all three modalities.

The MA Humanities program was reorganized to add two options:

MA Arts & Humanities- Arts & Humanities in the City Option

MA Arts & Humanities- Arts & Humanities in Music Option

MA & Credential in Grad Education- Education Administration was modified from a hybrid program to be taught completely on line.  In addition, the name of the program was modified to bring it in line with terminology used in the field.   The new name is Masters of Education; School Leadership Option.   The prefixes for all the required courses were changed from EAD to SLP.

The union of the Geology and Geography departments to have a single department (Earth Science) with two degree options was rejected by the Chancellor’s Office.  The Earth Science department proposed restoration of separate and distinct degree programs;  BA in Geography and BS in Earth Science, which was approved.

MS Environmental Science was modified to better reflect the way the program is administered.  ANT 510 was replaced by ANT 555 as a required course;  The units of ENV 590 required was clarified (3 units instead of 2-4); COM 467 was removed as an elective, and two other courses, EAR 410 Environmental Geology and EAR 460 Global Change were added as electives.  

BS Health Science changed the prefixes of its HSC classes to HEA to make the prefixes constant throughout the curriculum.  Two new courses were proposed, HEA 469 Management Sciences in Health Care Organizations; and HEA 471 Law, Ethics, and Social Values in Health Care.  The content of 471 used to be spread out in two courses, HEA 460, 470, 474 and 475, which were frozen.

Several programs were modified to bring their total units to 120 units:

BA Business Administration

BUS 300- Retired

BUS 301, 302, 303- New courses

BUS- Computer Info Systems

CIS 275
  Internet Literacy was approved for double-counting for GE Area E (approved by GE).
Liberal Studies was over the 120 unit cap by 4 units.  We approved the following:

Modify the program to drop ENG 350 or IDS 397/398 as degree requirements.  Instead, passing of the GWE will satisfy the GWAR (reduce 3 units).  In addition, the program will require only one lower division visual and performing arts class (reduced from two). (reduce another 3 units)  

LBS 203 Introduction to Liberal Studies will replace LIB 200 and will be 3 units instead of the 1 unit for LBS 200.  It will be more comprehensive and allow for assessment of incoming students.

LBS 205 Child and Adolescent Development will replace PSY 350, which will solve an articulation problem.

BA- Liberal Studies: Early Teaching & Learning 

Retire LBS 320 and modify LBS 310 to include content from 320.  This reduces the total by 3 units.  Double count PSY 350 or LIB 205 in this option to reduce units by another 3.

BS- Biology- Microbiology Option 
BIO 340  Genetics was approved to meet the upper division SMT requirement, reducing the major by 3 units.

BIO 490 was approved to satisfy the Area E GE requirement.  Both of these changes were approved by the GE committee.

BS-Chemistry

CHE 450 Biochemistry I was approved to double count to meet GE Area E (prior approval by GE), reducing Chemistry by 3 units. 

BS-Computer Science

CSC 121 Introduction to Computer Science and Programming was approved for double counting, reducing the major by 3 units (prior approval by GE to meet Area A2 Basic Skills in Logic/Critical Reasoning for selected majors).

CSC 301 Computer and Society was approved to meet the upper division GE requirement for SBS, reducing the major by another 3 units.

BS-Clinical Science

The 133 unit major was restructured to eliminate the 28 unit clinical internship.  For the clinical internship program, students will need to apply to the existing Medical Technology or Cytotechnology certificate programs.  The major was then restructured to require 118 units.

BIO 220 and BIO 221 Molecular Biology lecture and lab added to required classes

CLS 304 Urinalysis and Body Fluids (new course) added to required courses.

CLS 307 Clinical Hematology lecture and lab increased from 3 to 4 units.

CLS 401 Overview of Virology and Mycology increased from 1 to 2 units.

CLS 308 Pathophysiology  Prefix changed from HSC to CLS; now required for major.

UCC members showed great dedication in considering all these proposals.  There were so many proposals that were submitted late in the semester that an extra 3-hour meeting was scheduled for a Wednesday when normally the committee does not meet, and the last meeting was 4 hours long to finish the work.  This dedication, which went far beyond the normal effort expected of committee members, causes me to declare that this is the best, hardest-working committee on campus.

Once again the Chair would like to thank her committee for the assiduous attention to the work of the committee.  

Meeting Adjourned
� Examples of “extraordinary circumstances” include, but are not limited to, decisions made contrary to normal procedures; decisions that are arbitrary, unreasonable, prejudiced or capricious; and decisions involving conflict of interest.  The burden of proof that the decision was incorrect lies with the party making the appeal.  Errors in procedure will normally be remanded back to the committee for reconsideration.
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